GOVERNING BOARD MEETING

OREGON DEPARTMENT OF GEOLOGY & MINERAL INDUSTRIES

WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 9, 2005
STATE LIBRARY, SALEM OREGON
( 1)  Call to Order

Chair William Elliott called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

( 2)  Introductions

Board members Don Haagensen, Barbara Seymour, Vera Simonton and new member Steve Macnab introduced themselves. Staff members from Portland were Vicki McConnell and Kate Halstead; and from the Albany office Gary Lynch.


Present in the audience were staff members:

Charles Kirby, Alva Schneff, Don Lewis, Tove Larsen, Lena Ma and Bill Burns, Portland
office



Don Seymour, husband of board member



Don Christensen, former board member



Kathleen Montoya and Tom Wiley, Grants Pass office



Von Balzer, Albany office

( 3)  Approval of Minutes from October 11, 2004 meeting in Medford 
       MOTION:  Haagensen moved and Macnab seconded that the minutes be approved as written.

Motion passed unanimously.

      Approval of Minutes from November 10, 2004 Conference Call meeting (Portland)

       MOTION:  Seymour moved and Macnab seconded that the minutes be approved as written.

Motion passed unanimously.

( 4)  Governing Board Business

Tribute to outgoing Governing Board member Don Christensen.  Christensen reminisced about his 8 years on the Board, saying it was a privilege as he learned about the geology of Oregon along the way. Elliott presented him with an inscribed walnut gavel set and praised Christensen for his dedication. Then McConnell presented him with a handsome piece of polished petrified wood and thanked Don, on behalf of all the DOGAMI staff, for his wisdom and guidance through 3 directors and many agency changes. 

 (5)  Sumatra Earthquake and Indian Ocean Tsunami Update and Impact to Agency

McConnell gave a PowerPoint overview presentation of what occurred in Sumatra and discussed how it is similar to Oregon's tectonic situation along the coast. Oregon has a young, active subduction plate. Up to 4 to 6 minutes of ground shaking can occur everywhere, including Portland and Salem. The fact that the Sumatra earthquake was 620 miles long accounts for the tremendous energy released, and that 620 miles can almost exactly be superimposed over the Juan de Fuca Plate, an eerie similarity. Potential fatalities in the event of a Cascadia subduction earthquake would be 5,000 at least. She said warning systems and public education will play a big part in saving lives. Building damage could be in the billions of dollars, and transpacific tsunamis would be generated as well. 

McConnell next discussed actions within the agency as a result of this disaster. She said staff briefed the offices of Hooley, Wu, Smith and Wyden, the Coastal Caucus, and there will be a tsunami workshop and summit occurring in April to look at gaps in what can and can't be done, gaps in planning, and awareness in the state. There are several appropriation bills in with the Congressional delegations to increase the amount of money in and strengthen the National Tsunami Hazard Mitigation Program to NOAA. 


McConnell concluded her discussion by saying that out of this horrendous tragedy, she hopes a positive result will be keeping awareness of the hazard in Oregon fresh in peoples' minds.


There was discussion about coastal preparedness, in light of a current Portland TV station series on the subject. A bill in the 2003 legislative session, requiring all lodging facilities in the inundation zone to post information about the tsunami hazard, was not well received by lodging facilities because of brochure cost, negative message to tourists, etc., and quietly dropped off the radar screen. Its sponsor, Senator Morrisette, will reintroduce it again this session. 

 ( 6)  Measure 37 Update

McConnell said right now the state has received 91 claims to date. If agencies receive claims, they send them on to DAS, where claims are evaluated to make sure all required application materials have been submitted. DAS then returns claims to the proper regulating agency. Of the 91 claims, 40 have gone to DLCD, several to Forestry, and the remainder are either still under evaluation or were not completed fully. DOGAMI has not received any claims, but has received questions. Cities and counties have received hundreds of claims. Until an extensive list of questions submitted by agencies to DAS, at the request of the Governor's office, has been answered, McConnell said DOGAMI has not proceeded internally further than having some briefings. She is awaiting some insight or findings before moving forward. One big question is that one of the exemptions in Measure 37 says that laws that protect public health and safety are exempt. Also, it is not clear what monies can be tapped to pay for a claim. 


McConnell asked the Board for permission to begin writing rules before the next Board meeting if the answers from DAS come back. Any draft rules would be brought before the Board at the next meeting. Lynch added that the issue DOGAMI might face is if one decides to waive the rule, do you need rulemaking authority to go in and say DOGAMI is waiving this rule under this jurisdiction? Both the Governor's office and the AG's office have said they are not sure of the answer at this point, and they are moving very slowly because of the need to have absolute consistency in handling claims. 


Haagensen suggested that the agency have some sort of process that requires claimants to provide background on how Measure 37 applies to them, their history on the property, etc. so that DOGAMI can make the best decision possible. If that is not in the rules, then there is not much to require someone to do those things. Don Lewis pointed out that it will rest with DAS, and only DAS, to determine the validity of a claim. Any claim coming to the agency must immediately be passed on to DAS. If DAS determines the application is complete and all requirements are met, then they will contact this agency for its special expertise and then the agency can weigh in on it. 


MOTION:  Seymour moved and Haagensen seconded a motion to give DOGAMI authority to adopt rules in connection with the implementation of Ballot Measure 37 that are consistent with the general state policy regarding the process of accepting and processing claims under Ballot Measure 37.

[Note: the intent of Board member Seymour was to grant DOGAMI authority to draft rules.]

Motion passes unanimously.


Haagensen suggested that it might be wise that a recitation be put in the agency legislative bills stating they are for the purpose of public health and safety. After a discussion, McConnell said whether public health and safety can be related to the environment is one of the primary findings the agency is waiting for. Lynch said the Governor's office and AG's office will want to have input into that discussion, so he offered going to the AG's office to ask for what language the agency needs in its bills to be consistent with the meaning of the measure about public health and safety. 

( 7)  Agency Legislative Update

Lynch discussed HB 2119 (a housekeeping bill with minimal policy implications), HB 2120 (a fee increase) and HB 2121 (statutory enforcement revisions), all of which are important to maintaining and improving the quality of the MLRR Program's effectiveness in administering the Mine Regulatory Program. HB 2119 calls for increasing the data requirements to have better figures on how much is being mined, how much topsoil is being disturbed, and how many acres are actually being mined. Those numbers are becoming important to a number of people. Also that bill would reduce the number of exemptions allowed in the Mine Land Reclamation Act. 


Continuing with SB 2120, Lynch said industry is supportive of this fee bill and they want to know how much more would it take to add or fill a vacant position (NRS4) with someone from ODF&W (as pass through money) to bring an ODF&W person into MLRR to fill a void in dealing with fish and wildlife issues on a consistent basis. Eventually this bill will go before Ways & Means. It is a critical bill because the fee increase from last session did not produce a bounce in revenue anticipated due to lower production and the year lag in payment to deal with current MLRR charges. Lynch said OCAPA's board will make or break the bill. 


The inconsistencies between 2119 and 2121 were addressed by Haagensen. Lynch said Legislative Council and the AG's office always disagree on how to say things. He said the plan is to identify the inconsistencies and the bills will have to be amended. He knew the enforcement bill would be a tough sell, which is why it was not a part of the housekeeping changes in HB 2119. 


McConnell addressed SB 79, the tsunami rehab housekeeping bill where language has been changed from requiring a specific FEMA handbook to use in evaluations to updating it to the most recent FEMA handbook, and the ability to update that again in rules if need be. She foresees no problems for the bill. 


Haagensen raised the issue of the Coos County coal bed methane extraction, and asked if the agency has adequate statutory and regulatory authority to regulate that so it doesn't become environmentally messy. Lynch responded that MLRR has already issued permits, and added that he believes the oil, gas and geothermal regulations are in serious need of renovation: they are out of date, don't pay for themselves, and permit fees on that project are only about $100. McConnell concurred that rules and fees need to be reviewed.

( 8)  Agency Budget Update

a.  2003-2005 Biennium Update and Forecast. Kirby outlined where the agency is now financially. In the last biennium, the legislature asked the agency to find other means of funding positions rather than General Funds, so effort has been made to find federal and other funds projects that would shore up that gap. He said the agency was overly successful and got more projects than could possibly be done internally. While good for the bottom line, there is not enough staff to do the jobs, resulting in hiring of temps and 3 limited duration positions to handle the workload. Four long-term staff have either retired or resigned, Kirby said, although temps have had to be hired to backfill for them. 


Over the last several biennia, payroll expenses have skyrocketed, according to Kirby, because of increased health insurance costs. Over the last legislative season, PERS has been changed and is a great savings for the agency, adding to the bottom line.


A biennium '05 ending balance of $168,000 for the whole agency is expected, with $60,000 necessary to give to MLRR to balance their books, leaving a Program I ending balance of $228,000.


b.  2005-2007 Budget Request Status.  McConnell gave Kirby great credit for being able to deal with juggling all the balls in the air which have been successfully managed in the current biennium. For the '05-'07 budget request status, she commented that things are new and different with each legislative session. All policy option packages (POPs) were denied on first pass except the one tied to the fee bill. The denied POPs were appealed and some of the Other Fund (OF) and Federal Fund (FF) parts of 2 of the packages were reinstated, but DAS did not allow the agency to have any General Fund (GF) requests on the POPs. Essentially, some added limitation for OF for the Geologic Digital Database was allowed, as well as a FF or OF FTE position for the Earthquake Response package. The Reclamation Bond Pool package has a half-time FTE tied to it, which depends on the fee increase bill passing. 


McConnell continued, saying the Ways & Means subcommittee hearings testimony is being prepared. In an agency heads briefing by the Ways & Means co-chairs and vice-chairs last week, they want to move from the preexisting way of running through budgets to a model where everything is based on agency performance measures and outcomes and prioritized lists of programs. McConnell sees this as an interesting and bumpy budget session to see if all this can be done in one session. She envisions a resulting hybrid version. Legislative Fiscal asked the agency to prepare a program prioritization spreadsheet and a 10% reduction to all funds spreadsheet; and these have been submitted to LFO. McConnell said it was a difficult exercise to go through and left a bad taste in her mouth because it resulted in stacking Program 1 against Program 2, in which there is no overlap. Ways & Means plans to start work sessions in early May without waiting for the May state forecast.

( 9)  Regulatory Issues
a. Winston Landslide Update.  Lynch said this has taken a huge amount of time and has been a very difficult situation to deal with. MSHA has not removed their suspension order, and MLRR has recently spoken with the geotech from the railroad who completed a report concluding that the mine operation itself was the reason for the slide. When MLRR issued the permit, the whole permit boundary allowed the operator to move to the west, as long he provided the bond to MLRR. Lynch said this allowance is a weakness in the law, not having a denial provision. HB 2121 would give MLRR far more ability to shut down a mine site in a situation like this. MLRR does not have that authority on pre-1999 permits, and Lynch said he doesn't think they'll get it this time. His staff works with the operators as much as possible when they see field violations, to get the field corrections made. With 3 major violations going on currently, an enormous amount of staff time is being taken up dealing with them, and MLRR is put in a difficult position. Lynch said situations like this are very fortunately very rare. 

Haagensen suggested that these difficult violation situations be used as exhibits when agency bills come up before legislators, pointing out that these types of situations arise when MLRR doesn't have the type of authority they should have. Lynch said OCAPA is split on this issue, and they have a powerful voice. 


Lynch next discussed the Agriculture-Aggregate Consensus Group. It continues to go very well and has cleared up a lot of the debate over who was saying what and was it accurate. There is trust on both sides now that maybe there is a solution The group is trying to address the impact of the mining industry on agriculture and then determine what might be some suggested reforms to fix the problems. 

(10)  Report of the State Geologist

McConnell outlined some of the completed agency projects, programs to be developed, and grants applied for. There is an effort to revitalize the landslide hazard program, with possible grant money coming from the USGS Landslide Program. The LIDAR program is an attempt to work with the USGS Northwest Hazards Program to initiate a consortium of cities, counties, private industry and other state agencies to be able to complete LIDAR coverage of all of northwestern Oregon. This will provide seamless data across the entire territory, resulting in a wealth of information. 


Several staff members have left or retired in the last few months, McConnell reported. These positions have either been filled or will be filled in various ways, and recruiting is underway for the coastal office position. 


Next McConnell discussed legislative bills which would fiscally impact the agency in a large way. There will be at least one tsunami bill, and the agency is working with Senator Courtney to draft legislation to authorize and staff the Government Obligation Bonds for seismic rehab of schools and emergency buildings. She said the senator would be willing to testify for the agency when these bills reach the Ways & Means Subcommittee. 


As mentioned earlier, the agency is involved in a tsunami workshop and summit meeting in April, as are other Western states currently. McConnell expects these will be rolled into a regional summit eventually. 

(11)  Announcement of next Governing Board Meeting.  The next meeting will held on Tuesday, May 3, 2005 at the Portland State Office Building. 

(12)  Additional Public Comment.

There was none.

Meeting was adjourned shortly after noon.
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